
Minutes of 
Okeechobee County School Board Workshop 

May 30, 2015 
6:00 p.m. 

Book 19 192 

I. Call to Order 

 
Call to Order:  Chairman Arnold 

 
Present: District 1 – Joe Arnold, Chairman 

 District 2 – Malissa Morgan, Vice Chairman 

 District 3 – Dixie Ball 
 District 5 – Jill Holcomb 

 

 Ken Kenworthy, Superintendent of Schools 

 Tom Conely, School Board Attorney 
 

Absent: District 4 – India Riedel 
 

Invocation:  Tom Conely, School Board Attorney 
Pledge of Allegiance:  Led by Chairman Arnold 

 

II. Information/Discussion Items 
 

Superintendent Kenworthy introduced and welcomed two new administrators:  Nicole Havee, 

Supervisor of Transportation, and Lisa Bell, Supervisor of Food Service. 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy introduced Dr. John Watson and Mr. Greg Kelley of Clemons, 

Rutherford and Associates, Inc., Tallahassee. 

 

Mr. Kelley’s presentation to the Board consisted of the following: 
 

 

 

Comments: 
 

Okeechobee has participated in the Special Facilities Construction Program three times 
previously for building Everglades Elementary, Osceola Middle, and Seminole Elementary 

construction. 
 

The Board-approved Castaldi Report was presented to the Florida Department of Education 
(DOE).  DOE approved tearing down of all the old buildings.  Buildings #3, #4, and #5 are 

only 22 years old, and DOE requested additional inspection and information.  DOE is aware of 

the flooding problem with these buildings, however, they want to know if the buildings are 
structurally sound should they decide the buildings will remain onsite.  DOE will include in the 

project the costs of replacing the roofs, the mechanical systems, and the electrical systems if 
the buildings stay.  Also included would be costs for new retention ponds and pumping 

systems to correct the flooding problem.  This alone is estimated to cost over $1 million. 

Mr. Steve Dobbs is assisting Mr. Kelley in costing out all of the items necessary for Buildings 
#3, #4, and #5 to stay, and a report will be submitted to DOE next week. 
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The Board has decided on August 1, 2016, as the submission date for a Special Facilities 

funding request.  Dr. Watson said that the next step after receiving a positive response from 
DOE on the Castaldi Report is to perform a Spot Survey.  The Spot Survey will require Board 

approval and will include a narrative explaining what buildings are being removed and what is 
being put back onsite.  It is important at this point for the Board to decide if the 9th grade will 

stay at the Freshman Campus or if they will move to the High School.  The decision needs to 

be made before the Spot Survey can be completed. 
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When a Spot Survey is completed and approved by DOE, the Superintendent will request the 

Commissioner of Education to send a Pre-Application Committee to visit the campus and 
determine if the project is a critical need for the District.  Assuming that the Committee 

agrees it is a critical need, then there is much involved in completing the Special Facilities 

Application by the August, 2016, deadline.  The funding request will be taken up in the 2017 
legislative session.  It is estimated that August, 2020, would be the completion date for the 

new facility. 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

Comments: 

 

OHS sits on 55 acres of property.  Some of the existing problems are: 
 

 Traffic – DOE does not want buses and cars comingled.  They also do not want the 

school completely encircled with driveways. 

 There is a flooding issue at the front of the property. 

 Drivers’ Ed is located at the back of the property, so cars are driving the length of the 

property from the front entrance to the back of the property. 

 Parking is not convenient to the front door of the office 
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Comments/Proposals: 
 

 The stadium and existing practice field will not be affected. 

 Drivers Ed is moved to the front of the property on the south side where there is four 

acres. 

 The orientation of the softball and baseball fields could be changed.  If these fields 

are moved from their present location, it must be at District expense – cannot be 
included in project costs. 

 

 

 

Comments: 
 

 The cars and buses will be separated. 

 There needs to be one parking space for every two 11th and 12th grade students – 

approximately 450 spaces. 
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 There needs to be one parking space for every faculty and staff member. 

 Visitor parking requires one space for every 100 students – approximately 200 spaces. 

 Re-orientation of the softball/baseball fields could allow for a common concession 

area. 

 The green area is the proposed new building area.  There is room to start building in 

the back area and tear down front buildings as the project progresses.  The 9th grade 
campus could be built first and used as needed for 10-12th graders as buildings are 

torn down and rebuilt.  Classroom space will also to be supplemented with portables 
during the construction phase. 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Possible Layouts of Site 
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This picture (top) is an existing school in Holmes County being rebuilt into a contemporary 
facility (next two pictures). 
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Superintendent Kenworthy commented that the final product may not look anything like what has been 

presented today.  There will be many opportunities for staff and public input in the future, and 

architectural plans will evolve from that.  Superintendent Kenworthy presented the following 
information: 
 

 

 

 

 

Comments: 
 

This slide shows the number of students from the Freshman Campus taking classes at OHS.  

The duplicated count includes two courses per student.  Shuttles are provided every two 
hours back and forth to the high school for freshman to take classes at OHS. 
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Comments: 
 

 Shuttling of students to OHS causes loss of instructional time due to shuttling time.  

The bell schedules at OFC and OHS do not match, so there is idle time at both ends 

of the shuttle trips for students.  The most compelling reason to move 9th grade to 
OHS is that students will not lose instructional time due to shuttling to OHS and will 

have an opportunity for earning 7 credits as freshman as opposed to the current 6 
credits.  This could have a positive impact on graduation/promotion rates and would 

provide opportunities for taking additional elective courses. 

 One of the most concerning issues in moving 9th grade to OHS is losing the current 

Freshmen Campus setup that allows 9th graders to mature for an additional year 

before intermingling with older students.  It also allows freshmen coming in from two 

separate middle schools to bond as a class and develop their identity before going 
forward to the high school campus. 
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It is estimated that by eliminating the shuttle service between the Freshman Campus and 

OHS, the District would realize an annual transportation savings of $25,670. 
 

 

 

 

The above items are yet to be determined if the Freshman Campus is moved to OHS. 
 

 

 
 

Further Discussion/Questions/Comments: 
 

 If the Freshman Campus were to become vacant, a possible use of the space could be to 

house community agencies that serve students and families. 

 Board members expressed a desire to keep the 9th grade students, if moved to OHS, 

somewhat separate from the upper class population; however, they also discussed the 
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need for the 9th graders to feel as though they are a part of the high school and not in 

limbo.  Dr. Watson commented that 98% of all high schools in the state have the 9th 

grade included onsite and not separated from the rest of the student body. 

 The total square footage that will be allowed for OHS with grades 10-12 is 240,000 

square feet.  With the 9th grade moved to OHS, there would be an allowance of 295,000 

square feet or an additional 55,000 square feet.  That would allow for approximately 12 

additional classrooms and 8 additional administrative spaces.  The core spaces – 

gymnasium, auditorium, cafeteria – are based on the number of students.  The District 

will have flexibility in using the total square footage allocated for the project. 

 The Board discussed and requested visits to other high schools recently completed or in 

the process of completion.  Mr. Kelley volunteered to arrange a visit to South Fork High 

School in Martin County which is currently under construction. 

 The Board asked the Superintendent to bring consideration of including the Freshman 

Campus in the Special Facilities project to them for decision at the June 9th Board 

meeting. 

 

III. Public Comment 

 Mr. Steve Dobbs addressed the Board regarding the spaces for the auditorium, band, and 

drama.  He stated that those spaces would get more space if the 9th grade is included at 

the high school.  Mr. Dobbs reported that Mr. LaFlam had 150 students in marching band 

last year and expects more next year, which is a huge program.  They cannot practice 

marching inside – they must be outside for that.  Mr. Dobbs stated that Band should be a 

huge consideration in planning spaces and that it is crucial for the long term and quality 

of the Band program. 

 Carol Revels, Senior Administrator, Okeechobee Freshman Campus, thanked the Board 

for the workshop and for making the consideration of the 9th grade an important concern. 

 

 

IV. Adjournment 
 

There being no further business to discuss, on a motion by Dixie Ball, seconded by Malissa 

Morgan, the Board adjourned at 10:30 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the School Board is 

scheduled for 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 9, 2015, at 700 S.W. 2nd Avenue, Okeechobee, Florida. 

 
  OKEECHOBEE COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD 

 
  (Signature on File) 
  ________________________________________ 
  Joe Arnold, Chairman 
(Signature on File) 

______________________________________ 
Ken Kenworthy 
Superintendent of Schools 


